Worksession Minutes

January 10,  2012


UNION TOWNSHIP BOARD OF EDUCATION

WORKSESSION - JANUARY 10, 2012

Meeting held at James M. Caulfield Administration Building, 2369 Morris Avenue, Union, New Jersey.

PRESENT AT ROLL CALL:
Mr. David Arminio, Mrs. Linda Gaglione, Mr. Richard Galante, Mr. Thomas Layden, Mrs. Versie McNeil, Mr. Vito Nufrio, Mr. Francis R. Perkins, President and Mrs. Judy Salazar

ABSENT AT ROLL CALL:

Mr. Gary Abraham



The meeting was called to order by Mr. Perkins at 7:00 p.m.  Mr.  Arminio   led the board members and audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.


Mr. Damato read the statement required under the “Open Public Meetings Act” a copy of which is on file in the office of the Secretary.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:


Mr. Perkins stated that meeting minutes would be approved next week.

COMMUNICATION


Mr. Damato said that all communication has been reviewed and referred to the appropriate committees for consideration.  
SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

Dr. Martin said that Mrs. Moutis has set up a “provider outreach” day on February 7th.  He said that Mrs. Moutis has asked all of the pre-schools in town to come to a meeting with her at Kawameeh Middle School and determine Mrs. Moutis wants to distribute the district’s pre-k proficiency lists are what the four year olds in Union are doing before these students come to kindergarten.  Dr. Martin said that there have been some complaints from kindergarten teachers that the students who attended pre-k in the district are ready and are moving ahead but the children that come from outside providers are not always ready.  He said that Mrs. Moutis is taking the proactive step of getting everyone together and handing out the district’s proficiency lists for four year olds so that the outside providers know what is expected for children to know before entering kindergarten in Union. Dr. Martin said that this is a compliment to the district’s preschool teachers because they are obviously doing a lot with the half day they have with the students but it is also a compliment to Mrs. Moutis because she is coordinating something that is going to put the district that much ahead of the curve.

Mr. Perkins asked if there was any way that the school district can enforce standards with respect to pre-school providers.  Mrs. Moutis said that it cannot enforce standards in pre-k but she was going to distribute information on what the State expects a kindergarten student in New Jersey to be prepared for; she said that she was going to go over the new math standards and the language arts standards.  She said that the Specialists will also be present at the meeting.  Mrs. Moutis said that she had done a survey with the kindergarten teachers in the district and the result was that 71% of the students coming into their classrooms, in district and out of district, are not prepared for kindergarten.  She said that between Union and Vauxhall there are approximately twenty-five (25) private providers.  

Mr. Perkins asked what percentage of the kindergarten students have attended a pre-k program.  Mrs. Moutis said that she did have that number but not with her.  Mr. Perkins asked if it was a majority of the students.  Mrs. Moutis guessed that it was about 35% of the kindergarten students attended pre-k at outside providers.  Mr. Perkins said that of the students who start kindergarten, how many attended a pre-k program?  Mrs. Moutis said that number was well over 50%.  Mr. Perkins said that this means that less than 50% did not attend pre-k; he wanted to know how these students performed?  Mrs. Moutis said that she would bring the survey next month; she said that the way the survey was conducted there was one question and the teachers based their answers upon their individual classes.  She said that when the data came back to her, it gave her the entire district. Mrs. Moutis said that she had it broken down that out of 50% of the students in the class, how many attended an outside pre-k program.  She said that in all, the majority of students in the district’s kindergarten classes have attended either in-district or out-of-district preschool.  Mrs. Moutis said that the students who came from an outside preschool program (they were listed by the teacher’s on their survey forms) were not prepared.  She said that some of the pre-k providers in the town are more of a daycare facility.  

Mr. Perkins thought that Mrs. Moutis’ initiative was really great but he was having difficulty dealing with the students that come from home and since there is such a broad demographic range within the district and there are some children who are obviously going to be behind others.  Mrs. Moutis said that when parents register their students for preschool for the next school year, the district will be distributing the proficiency lists to the parents so that parents know what the 
students will be learning in preschool and what the district will be expecting of the preschool students.  She said that she also wanted to advise the outside providers what the State expects students to know before they enter kindergarten in the district.  


Mr. Nufrio said that this was hopefully a work in progress.  Mrs. Moutis said that last month at the Education Committee meeting, she said that she was going to sent out invitations to any providers within a five mile radius but then when she looked at only a two mile radius, there were so many providers.  She said that there were twenty-seven providers in Union and Vauxhall on the list alone.  Mrs. Moutis said that she decided to do only providers in Union and Vauxhall this year and this will allow her to speak about the proficiencies that Union expects.  She said that she may branch out next year.  Mrs. Moutis said that she will also have preschool teachers at the meeting to provide professional development for the outside providers so they get an idea on how to present the lessons to their students.  She said that there will also be several kindergarten teachers who will come to let the providers know what they are seeing in their present kindergarten classrooms.  Mr. Nufrio said that what he would like to recommend would be to prepare a booklet for students who may not be proficient in doing simple tasks so that parents can assess them.  He said that when his son entered kindergarten he had a problem which required his son to work with a speech therapist, who provided him with several pamphlets and he also had to work with his son at home to correct the problem.  Mr. Nufrio thought that information should be given to parents so that they can work with their students at home.   
EDUCATION/STUDENT DISCIPLINE COMMITTEE

Mrs. McNeil said that the committee met earlier in the evening and all of the resolutions were discussed.  She reviewed the agenda items.  


Mrs. Salazar said that the parental involvement policy was so comprehensively prepared.  She asked what the DINI committee was.  Mr. Tatum said that this was District In Need of Improvement.  Mrs. Salazar asked what LEA meant?  Mr. Vieira said that LEA was Local Education Agency, meaning the district.  Mrs. Salazar said that Part III was the Discretionary Districtwide Parent Involvement Policy and there was a section which states “Paying reasonable administrative expenses as initiated in parental involvement activities including transportation and child care costs will enable individuals to participate in school-related meetings and training sessions.”  She said that this seems like this will be an additional cost to the district and parents may have the tendency to abuse these costs.  Mrs. Salazar asked if some sort of technology can be used to offset this to eliminate some of the transportation and child care costs.  Mrs. Moutis said that this was a standard form which came from the State of New Jersey.  She said that if the district ever held a parental activity that the district could not fund, part of the policy is that a parent could offer to pay for their child to participate in any activity.  Mrs. Moutis said that this is a standard template that the State uses for this section.  She said that each school had to create their own.  Mrs. Moutis said that part two are policies from each individual building.  Mrs. Salazar asked if a districtwide parental advisory council is established, who will the members of this council be.  Mrs. Moutis said that there must be a community member, a classroom teacher and an administrator as part of the NCLB requirement and this committee must be established in each individual building.  Mrs. Salazar asked if all schools were required to have such a committee.  Mrs. Moutis said that only Title I buildings in the district are required to establish such a committee.  
Mrs. Salazar said that there is also a section that states “developing appropriate goals for a community based organization, businesses including faith-based organizations”.  She asked if this would be a conflict with the separation of church and state.  Mr. Perkins said that this policy is a federal requirement and the answer to the question is that someone else has already made the determination.  He assumed it was not a conflict; just because the district will be dealing with faith-based organizations, St. Michael’s CYO for example, does not mean that the district is espousing that or sponsoring the organization in any way or establishing a religion.  Mrs. Salazar said it would be nice.  She said that the students from public school who attend CCD at St. Michael’s do behave very well in school and they are very good children and they have good results in their education.  Mr. Perkins said that the district must comply with the federal law and if it really was an issue, someone across the United States would have raised it.

Mr. Nufrio said that in light of what is currently going on; he felt that there would be more of a unification of church and state, because of the way that the tuition bill is trying to help out non-public schools.


Mr. Layden said that he could not help but notice the past school year that there has been a significant  uptick in the number of students being exited from the district that are in district schools illegally.  He commended the efforts of the residency committee for doing a fine job in getting more students who don’t belong in the district off of the rolls and saving taxpayer dollars.  
FISCAL AND PLANNING COMMITTEE

Mrs. Gaglione said that the committee met and she presented the agenda items.  
Mrs. Gaglione said that the board has been discussing the issue of mileage reimbursement for public and non-public transportation for years.  She said that currently for non-public school students the district reimburses for transportation if the student lives 1.5 miles or more from the school they are attending. Mrs. Gaglione stated that the state law requires reimbursement for 2 miles or more.  She said that she wanted the board to discuss this issue and come up with some type of consensus.  Mrs. Gaglione said that if the district goes up to 2 miles for non public students, there would be a savings to the district of approximately $45,000 per year.  She said that the board would have to take into consideration the individuals who currently are receiving the reimbursement.  Mr. Perkins asked if Mrs. Gaglione was proposing this issue as an agenda item or is it just for discussion.  Mr. Vieira said that it was just a discussion item at this time.  Mrs. Gaglione said that the board needs to discuss the issue and come up with a consensus.  She said that for years the board has said that they wanted to change the mileage from 1.5 to 2 miles.  Mr. Tatum said that he thought the district was very close to making a decision for this school year to actually adopt the 2 mile for reimbursement to the non-public students.  Mrs. Gaglione said that she also thought that the board had agreed to change the policy to 2 miles but she did not remember there ever being a resolution adopted.  Mr. Vieira said that the policy was never changed.  Mr. Perkins said that Mr. Arminio is going to propose that the board have a planning session sometime in February and this can be a discussion item on that agenda.  Mrs. Gaglione said that this issue needs to be put on that agenda and the board needs to come up with some resolution to this issue.  Mr. Damato said that the board never agreed to change the mileage to 2 miles.  He said it was his recollection that the board talked a lot about just raising the mileage for the parochial students because this is an expense the district had.  Mr. Damato said that the board must figure out whether it will treat parochial school students differently in terms of the mileage than it does public school students.  He said the board would have to determine what the justification for that would be.  Mr. Damato said he thought that was where the board’s discussion left off.  Mr. Arminio asked whether the district has some students that are under the 1.5 miles getting bussed.  Mrs. Gaglione said that the district did have some students in this situation and that was part of the problem too.  
Mrs. Gaglione said that there are eight pay phones throughout the district and it costs approximately $100 per month per phone to maintain these phones.  She said that equates to approximately $9600 per year.  Mrs. Gaglione said that the question is how many people really use pay phones anymore.  She said that removing the phones would save the district $9600 per year.  Mr. Perkins said that the only problem is if there is an emergent need for a telephone from 

someone that does not have a cell phone.  Mr. Damato said that 911 can be dialed from any payphone without a fee.  Mr. Nufrio said that it was an alternative to any loss of land line service that may occur.   Mr. Perkins said that this should also be an issue which is discussed at the planning session in February. 

Mrs. Gaglione said that preschool classroom project at Hannah Caldwell was completed under budget and there is approximately $1 million that is going back into the capital reserve account.  Mr. Vieira said that the original budget was $2.8 million and the actual expenditure was $1.8 million.  He said that there was also an SDA (School Development Authority) grant received on this project for approximately $700,000.  Mr. Nufrio asked if this money could be used in this budget year.  Mr. Vieira said that the money will be returned to capital reserve and the board would have to designate what projects it can be used for.  Mr. Damato said that it could not be used during this year.  Mr. Vieira said that capital reserve monies can only be withdrawn during the budget process.  Mr. Damato said that projects must be specifically listed in the budget and is voted on by the public.  Mr. Damato said that Mr. Wiggins supervised the Hannah Caldwell preschool project.  

OPERATIONS COMMITTEE

Mr. Layden said that the Operations Committee met earlier and he presented the agenda items.
Mr. Layden said that he spoke to Mr. Wiggins about the construction of Central-Five/Jefferson School.  He said that all of the footings will be in place within the next few weeks. Mr. Layden said once they are installed, it really doesn’t matter what happens with the winter; the work on the construction will progress very quickly.  He said that the project is on target and it is moving along very nicely.  
PERSONNEL COMMITTEE:


Mr. Galante said that the committee met with the Superintendent and he presented the agenda items.
APPROVAL OF BILLS

Mr. Perkins stated that the bills would be approved for payment at next week’s meeting.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Mr. Arminio said that the banners that were down for so long because of the hurricane and other reasons have been re-hung.  He thanked Mr. Wiggins for taking care of that.  

Mr. Arminio said that he had an issue regarding a doctor in the Town.  He did not know if he could discuss the matter in open session.  Mr. Arminio said that this had to do with drug testing by an outside doctor.  Dr. Martin said that Mrs. Gentlecore has been making significant inroads on alternatives.  Mr. Nufrio thought that the matter should be discussed in executive session.  Mr. Perkins asked why it needed to be discussed in executive session; was it because a particular individual was being named? Mr. Arminio said that it was the sensitivity of the subject.  He said that a student sold drugs to another student; the student ingested the drugs and the student was sent to the doctor for drug testing.  Mr. Arminio said that the doctor was told to do a particular drug test but the doctor did not give that drug test and the student’s test came back negative.  Mr. Perkins asked Mr. Arminio what he wanted to have happen.  Mr. Arminio said that this issue was brought up once before and the doctor was used again.  Mr. Perkins said that he was not sure that board approval was needed.  Mr. Arminio said that the doctor is paid by the district.  Mr. Perkins said that if the doctor is a vendor, the district has the option to use someone else.  Mr. Damato said that the district is under no obligation to use this particular doctor.  Mr. Perkins said that the administration can choose to use another doctor.  Mr. Damato said that Dr. Martin has been working on this and he has had discussions with him.  He said that there are a lot of protocol issues with chain of custody and things like that which must be worked out.   Mr. Nufrio said that he did not want this matter to be discussed in public because of the sensitivity of the topic.  


Mr. Arminio said that the board changed its policy and it requires that there be a planning session in February for long range planning and discussion.  He proposed that this meeting take place on either February 4th or February 11th. Mr. Perkins asked if any board member had any questions or preferences for either of these two dates.  He thought that the planning session idea was important.  Mr. Perkins asked the board members to check their calendars to see which of these dates was best for them and the date would be decided next week.  Mrs. McNeil asked what time the meeting would be held.  Mr. Damato said that in the past the meeting began at 8 a.m. and lasted until noon.  Mr. Perkins said that this will not be a business meeting and unless there is an emergent need for something to be adopted, nothing will be voted on.   
NEW BUSINESS

Mr. Arminio said that he went to Kawameeh Middle School the other day and he tried to park.  He said that he had to park all the way at the bottom of the parking lot and walked to the front door.  Mr. Arminio said that he asked the principal what happens when a parent comes in for a conference, where do they park?  He said that the principal replied that individuals used to be able to park in front of the building but other people have been using the available parking spaces.  Mr. Arminio asked if there was anything that the district could do or could Mr. Wiggins get in touch with the Town to put up either 30 minute or one hour parking signs in front of the school so that these spaces could be used for visitors.  He said that he did not know the problems at the other schools but he knew about the problems at Kawameeh Middle School.  Mr. Arminio said that this was a concern.  Mr. Perkins thought that this a very valid point and he did not know if the principal of a school has the ability to require that teachers park in designated places away from the front of the building. Mr. Damato said that it has no teeth, it is a public street.  He said that there would have to be a municipal ordinance passed to designate the spaces as one hour parking.  Mr. Damato thought that this was a good solution.  Mr. Perkins did not think that the board would have any trouble getting this done by the municipality.  He said that maybe a survey of every school should be taken and changes like this can be done all at once.  Mr. Perkins said that the board’s relationship with the Township is outstanding and he did not think there would be any difficulty in getting changes made.  Mr. Nufrio thought that Mr. Wiggins should do a survey of all of the schools so that the parking situation is uniform and every school has “x” number of spaces for handicapped and visitors.  He said that to piggyback on Mr. Damato’s comment that it has no “teeth”, a principal can designate spots within the parking lot but not on the street.  Mr. Nufrio said that the principal can designate spots in the parking lot in case the board did not get approval from the Township.  He felt that the security guards could monitor the parking.  Mr. Arminio said that Mr. Malanda, the principal at Kawameeh said that he had asked people in his building not to park in the spots on the street, but they do anyway.  Mr. Perkins asked Mr. Wiggins to get in touch with Officer Christie and discuss the situation.  
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC

Ms. Sharp asked for clarification on resolution P-8.  She wanted to know if an aid was getting paid $43,400 as salary for half of a year.  Ms. Conti said that was correct; she said that this was for an out of district student with severe needs.  Ms. Conti said when the district contracts with out of district schools, it must use their aids.  She said that we use particular schools for their expertise and training of severely disabled students.  Ms. Sharp asked if this was one of the district’s employees going to the other school; it is the out of district school’s employee and the district is paying their rate.  


Ms. Shannon said that Mr. Vieira mentioned that the Hannah Caldwell preschool project was completed under budget and that a grant was also received in connection with the budget.  She wanted to know if the $1 million included the grant or was it in addition to the grant.  Mr. Vieira said that the grant ($700,000) was part of the revenue.  Mr. Damato said that the grant money has to be spent first to pay for the project.  


Ms. Shannon asked what building the Title I program referred to in resolution P-6 was going to be held in?  Dr. Lishak stated that it would be held in the high school.  Ms. Shannon said that she had a real concern about one teacher who is working one period a day and gets 1/7th of her salary and two retired teachers who have come back and getting maybe $42 per hour and another person getting $38 per hour.  She had a real concern about why the district is not using district staff to teach math.  Dr. Shannon said that this is the first year that the district has all of these special little programs in place.  Dr. Lishak said that AAP is different from Title I.  She said that there is no AAP at the high school and every student that would fall into the category and would have been AAP in the middle school would go into Foundations and Applications.  Dr. Lishak said that this is in addition and it is support to neediest math students at the high school which will be paid with Title I funds and flexibility and consistency was needed to have individuals that could work different hours.  She said that this program was all about meeting the needs of the students in the periods that are available.  Dr. Lishak said that all of the math teachers at the high school are already carrying such a heavy load and there is no prep time built into this program at all.  She said that all of the prep and lesson planning must be done on their own time and they are strictly paid for the hours that they are at the high school teaching.  Dr. Lishak thought that staff members do not have the flexibility in their schedules.  Ms. Shannon said that jobs for bargaining unit people are being usurped by outsiders.  She said that she understood the concerns with hours but she felt that the positions should first be offered to district staff and she was sure that there were plenty of people that might have the ability to work part-time and these areas were not ignored before going to outside individuals.  Ms. Shannon said that it is a bargaining unit position and a bargaining unit person should be doing it.  She said that she would be looking further into this situation because the positions are very inconsistent.  Dr. Lishak said that the difference between the salaries that are being paid is because the funds are coming from the Title I grant, although she did try to stay within the rates set forth in the collective bargaining agreement, she is not obligated to do that because it is federal money.  Ms. Shannon said that she did not think that the source of the funding should override what the contract says.  


Ms. Shannon asked if J.S. referred to in P-7 was someone in her bargaining unit.  Mr. Damato said he was not.


Ms. Shannon asked if the person referred to in P-9 was someone in her bargaining unit.  Mr. Damato said he was not.


Ms. Shannon said that she really liked the banners that were hung around the high school.  She said that the banners used to be hung in the parking lot near the football field which is a very popular entrance way to the high school.  Ms. Shannon thought that more banners should be purchased so that they can be put in that area again.  She was aware that when the solar panels were installed on the poles, the banners were removed.  Ms. Shannon asked if the banners could be placed under the solar panels.  Mr. Perkins said that the district would have to get the permission of the pole owner to hang the banner.


Ms. Shannon asked if when Mr. Wiggins speaks to Officer Christie he could bring up the parents who double park along the area near the rock to pick up their students.  


Ms. Shannon said that there are a lot of great initiatives going on in the district and over the last year she has heard of many instances where principals have asked teachers to “volunteer”.  She said that she wished that people would stop putting pressure on staff members to “volunteer” and think of a little compensation when they ask someone to do something.  


Ms. Sharp said that she might have misunderstood but she thought she heard someone say that the principal could ask some of the teachers to move out of their parking spaces.  She said that by contract staff is provided adequate parking within the facility.  Ms. Sharp said that a principal cannot go around asking teachers to move for the public.  She said that most teachers do not have a designated spot but the teacher is allowed a spot in the parking lot.  Ms. Sharp said that she could understand making street parking available for visitors but by contract principals cannot ask teachers to move out of their spots in the parking lot.

Mr. Perkins said that next Monday is Martin Luther King Day and the board should recognize that, whether it is done by resolution or not.  He said more importantly, each year on Martin Luther King Day one of the civic associations in the Township sponsors an event which is usually held at Hannah Caldwell Elementary School and it usually begins around noon.  Mr. Perkins said that he and his wife often attend.  He said that students from the high school usually perform.  Mr. Perkins said that if any board members are free, it would be very nice for them to stop by and say hello.

MOTION TO ADJOURN


There being no further business before the board, it was moved by Mrs. McNeil seconded by Mr. Arminio that the meeting be adjourned.

AYE:
Mr. Arminio, Mrs. Gaglione, Mr. Galante, Mr. Layden, Mrs. McNeil, Mr. Nufrio, Mrs. Salazar and Mr. Perkins
NAY:
None

ABSTAIN:
None

MOTION WAS CARRIED




Respectfully submitted




JAMES J. DAMATO
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